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Elmore County Land Use and Building Department 
520 East 2nd South Street 
Mountain Home, ID 83647 

Phone: (208) 587-2142 ext.1254 
Fax: (208) 587-2120 

www.elmorecounty.org 
 

 
Date: April 9, 2024  

 
To: Whom It May Concern 

 
Subject: Notice of Public Hearing 
 
Case #: DA-20240-01  

 
Applicant: Cat Creek Energy, LLC 
 
Proposal: Reconsideration of a Board of County Commissioners’ decision made 
on February 16th, 2024, for the second amendment to the Development 
Agreement  ( DA-2024-01 ) Relative to Cat Creek Energy, LLC Conditional Use 
Permits CUP-2015-03, CUP-2015-04, CUP-2015-05, CUP-2015-06, and CUP-
2015-07) between Cat Creek Energy, LLC and Elmore County.  
 
The Elmore County Board of County Commissioners (the “Board”) on February 9, 2018, 
approved that Development Agreement Relative to Cat Creek Energy, LLC Conditional 
Use Permits (CUP-2015-03, CUP-2015-04, CUP-2015-05, CUP-2015-06, and CUP-
2015-07) between Elmore County and Cat Creek Energy, LLC (the “Developer”) (the 
“Development Agreement”). The Board approved that First Amendment to Development 
Agreement Relative to Cat Creek Energy, LLC Conditional Use Permits (CUP 2015-03, 
CUP 2015-04, CUP 2015-05, CUP 2015-06, CUP 2015-07) on December 14, 2018.  
The Board approved that Second Amendment to Development Agreement Relative to 
Cat Creek Energy, LLC Conditional Use Permits (CUP 2015-03, CUP 2015-04, CUP 
2015-05, CUP 2015-06, CUP 2015-07) on February 16, 2024, extending the 
development deadline under the five CUPs from February 10, 2022, to October 19, 
2026. On February 27, 2024, Cat Creek Energy LLC filed a request for reconsideration 
of that decision, alleging that the Board has failed to adhere to the intent of Original 
Development Agreement in accounting for time delays caused by the previous judicial 
review process. 
 
A public hearing will be held before the Elmore County Board of Commissioners. 
The hearing is scheduled for Friday, April 19th, 2024, at 1:30 p.m.in the Elmore 
County Courthouse basement, at 150 South 4th East Street, Mountain Home, 
Idaho.   

 
Please review the application and return your written comments to the Elmore 
County Land Use and Building Department, 520 East 2nd South Street, Mountain 
Home, ID, 83647, by 5 p.m. on Friday, April 12th, 2024, so your comments are 
included in the record.  If you prefer, please come to the hearing to testify before 
the Commission.  

Mitra Mehta-
Cooper 
Director 
 
David 
Abrahamson  
Planner  
 
Kacey Ramsauer  
Planner & ADA 
Coordinator 
 
Johnny 
Hernandez 
Building Official 
 
Colton Janousek 
Building Inspector 
 
James Roddin 
Code 
Enforcement 
 
Kamiah 
McDaniel  
Permit Technician 
 
Alyssa Nieto 
Admin Assistant 
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The Elmore County Board of Commissioners is responsible for ensuring 
compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (ADA). Any Person 
needing special accommodations to participate in the public hearing should 
contact the Elmore County ADA Coordinator, Kacey Ramsauer, 24 hours prior to 
the Public Hearing at 208-598-5247, extension 1254, or via email 
kramsauer@elmorecounty.org, or in person at 520 East 2nd South, Mountain 
Home, Idaho. 
 
Sincerely, 
 

 

Mitra Mehta-Cooper 
Land Use and Building Department 
Director 
520 E 2nd S Street 
Mountain Home, Idaho 83647 
208-587-2142 ext 1256 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

mailto:kramsauer@elmorecounty.org
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From: Chris R. Stephens
To: Mitra Mehta-Cooper
Subject: Cat Creek Energy - extension request
Date: Sunday, April 7, 2024 3:34:11 PM

Hi Mitra,
 
I understand there will be a public hearing to consider a motion for reconsideration.   I
have a few points that I would like you to consider in your staff report:
 

1. The current two-year extension granted on 2/4/2022 that the project is currently
utilizing, is in fact the two-year extension contemplated by the Development
Agreement.   Please review the transcript to the meeting for that approval where
Commissioner Corbus was very clear that “this is it”.    The time to request a
reconsideration was two years ago.

 
2. Development Agreement 2.2 was originally to be settled in 2018, first within weeks

of executing the DA, then by the end of 2018.   It is now May 2024, two years post
litigation and we still do not have a water and delivery understanding.   Originally
the developer promised cost free water delivery to the County from Anderson
Ranch Reservoir to Little Camas Reservoir.    The Commissioners have stated
publicly that this was the primary reason for their support of this project.  It is not
clear to the public the direction this section is going but we are clear that the
developer is proposing diverting water from Elmore County downriver to users
outside of the County.

 
3. S Bar maintains that the developer has not shown control of all the land included

in this development.    You have documentation that Big Sky Farms is not working
with Cat Creek.  The developer’s most recent diagrams depict a significant portion
of the 100,000 ac ft water storage and power transmission on adjacent private
lands.  The USFS has stated publicly that they are not working on any land
exchange and there would be extreme opposition from Fish and Game, among
others.    It would seem reasonable that granting any extension, 11 years after
inception, would require, at minimum, an up-to-date project description including
proof of ownership.

 
As you know, the developer has requested and received multiple stays from IDWR.  
FERC placed the project in abeyance last year in conjunction with the Bureau of
Reclamation as the developer has not replenished the cost recovery account.  
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The developer is now essentially requesting an extension to 6/14/2029 including their
claim for a fresh two-year extension after 6/14/2027.    The developer is very proud to
“have all local permits” in their marketing message.  Their cost for these extensions has
been limited to letter writing.   No substantive recognized environmental studies have
been performed to date.  There is however a cost to Elmore County as a “locally
permitted” project that includes water diversions, 100’ high earthen dams, 500’ tall wind
turbines, 15 miles of high-power transmission lines, electric substation at the Pine
turnoff, and experimental PV floating farm on our precious water supply discourages
new investment in farming, ranching and recreational facilities. 
 
 
Chris R. Stephens,  CEO
5B Investments, Inc.
www.5bi.com
O (208)726-4300
P (208)806-0725    E cstephens@5BI.com
Post Office Box 1065
Sun Valley, ID 83353
 
Executive Assistant: Valerie Lakey
P (208)806-0727    E vlakey@5BI.com

tel:(208)726-4300
tel:(208)806-0725
mailto:cstephens@5BI.com
tel:(208)806-0727
mailto:rcole@5BI.com


VIA EMAIL ONLY:  
mmehtacooper@elmorecounty.org 
dylan@varinthomas.com 
 
 
April 10, 2024 
 
Mitra Mehta-Cooper 
Dylan Lawrence  
Elmore County Board of Commissioners  
Elmore County Clerk’s Office  
150 South 4th East, Suite #3  
Mountain Home, ID 83647  
  
      Re: Cat Creek Energy, LLC – FERC Project # 14655 
       CUP 2015-03, CUP 2015-04, CUP 2015-05, CUP 2015-06, CUP 2015-07  
 
Ladies and Gentlemen: 
 
Please accept this letter as a request to deny Cat Creek Energy, LLC’s (CCE) Request for 
Reconsideration to the abovementioned Conditional Use Permits (CUPs). 
 
As of May 19, 2023 the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (FERC) filed an abeyance 
against CCE in that the proposed study plan “PSP was general and vague in its description of 
study objectives and methods and did not identify which of the requested studies were adopted, 
adopted in part, or were not adopted by CCE.”  Further, the Bureau of Reclamation (BOR) had 
ceased work on the project due to insufficient funding.  To date, there has been no indication that 
the FERC has lifted the abeyance against CCE or that BOR has commenced work on the project. 
 
Also, to date, we are not aware that any of the vast number or environmental studies have been 
conducted that would allow CCE to continue or commence any work on the CCE project at 
Anderson Ranch Reservoir (ARR).  CCE continues to claim that the wind and solar portion of 
the project can go forward as evidenced by CCE’s claim of Limited Notice to Proceed in their 
January 30, 2024 Annual Report. 
 
From the outset, CCE has continued to change most ever single element of the project including 
the below: 
 

• Upper Reservoir – from 30,000 acre-feet to 50,000, to 100,000 and now 140,000. It is 
now April 2024, two years post litigation and there is still no clear understanding of the 
water and delivery. 

• Penstocks – from 2 penstocks to 6 penstocks (estimate). 
• Wind Turbines – from 39, 380 feet towers to 500 feet towers (location of the towers is 

still not identified). 
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• Float Voltic’s (FV) – FV added to the upper reservoir that were not part of the original 
CUPs.  THIS SHOULD BE A SEPARATE CUP. Major environmental studies need to be 
conducted due to the plethora of wildlife in the FV area, particularly birds. 

• Extensions – again CCE continues to push for more extensions with Elmore County 
(EC). 

• CUPS - when the CCE CUPs were approved by EC, it was stated by CCE that they were 
all or nothing and that one did not work without the other.  Over the past several years, 
CCE has tried to separate the CUPs in an effort to commence work on the wind and 
solar.  The public needs proof from EC when and what date was CCE given permission 
or allowed to separate the CUPs.  If this did not occur, EC should deny separation of the 
CUPs.  As stated above, the Float Voltics is a completely different element to the project 
that merits it's own CUP.     

We implore the Elmore County Commissioners and the Land Use and Building Department 
to deny the Request for Reconsideration and require CCE to start the process over by filing 
CUPs (including the FV) that are complete, accurate, and include all the elements that have 
been added over the past several years. CCE should ensure environmental studies on all 
wildlife are in the process or completed.  Also at that time, CCE should have the financial 
resources to proceed as to not hold up the project with the governmental agencies, EC, and 
the public. 
 
Respectfully, 
 
 
 
John and Wendi Combs 
704 Lindenwood Drive  1726 Aspen Drive 
Nampa, Idaho 83686   Mountain Home (Pine), Idaho 83647 

  
 
CC: kramsauer@elmorecounty.org 

terri@pickenslawboise.com (for CCE) 
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Attachment A 
Timeline of Events 

CCE’s delays in Development Agreement due to reconsideration and judicial review 
 

 1 

 
Date 

 
Event 

Deadline to 
Satisfy Sec. 1.1 

Deadline to 
Satisfy Sec. 2.2 

2/9/18 Development Agreement 
(DA) Signed  2/10/22 12/31/18 

2/16/18 
S Bar Ranch files its first 
reconsideration request 

with Board 

No change; still 
2/10/22 

No change; still 
12/31/18 

5/18/18 

S Bar Ranch files petition 
for judicial review (98 days 

after DA) (does not 
automatically stay County 

proceedings) 

No change; still 
2/10/22 

No change; still 
12/31/18 

12/14/18 1st DA Amendment No change; still 
2/10/22 

Updated to 
6/30/19 

5/23/19 
District court orders stay of 

Sec. 2.2 only, tolling 
deadline for Sec. 2.2 

No change; still 
2/10/22 

6/30/19 + 
number of days 
between 5/23/19 

and end of 
judicial action 

2/4/22 Board approves two-year 
extension (see note below) 

Add 2 years; now 
2/10/24 

6/30/19 + 
number of days 
between 5/23/19 

and end of 
judicial action + 

2 years 

6/14/22 

Idaho Supreme Court issues 
amended opinion and 

remittitur (1,488 days after 
S Bar Ranch filed for 

judicial review) 

No change; still 
2/10/24 

Locks in tolling 
at 6/14/22 – 

5/23/19 = 1,118 
days; 6/30/19 + 
1,118 days + 2 
years = 7/22/24 

2/9/24 Board extends deadline for 
Sec. 1.1 to 2/16/24 Now 2/16/24 No change; still 

7/22/24 
 

Section 1.1 of the DA scenarios assumptions and explanations: 

Under the Idaho Rules of Civil Procedure and the Idaho Administrative Procedures 
Act, a stay of proceedings before the County is not automatic.  For there to be a 
stay, a court must order it. 

However, as a practical matter, it would be risky for a project proponent to proceed 
with construction while CUPs are the subject of a petition for judicial review.  
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Attachment A 
Timeline of Events 

CCE’s delays in Development Agreement due to reconsideration and judicial review 
 

 2 

Therefore, the scenarios below are based on the practical effect of petition for 
judicial review, not just formal stays by the courts. 

In all scenarios, 6/14/22 is chosen as the end date for any tolling of deadlines, 
because that is when the Idaho Supreme Court issued its remittitur, which formally 
ends the appeal.  The different scenarios are based on what the triggering event is 
to toll deadlines. 

Scenario 1:  This scenario assumes tolling begins at the earliest possible point in 
time, with the signing of the Development Agreement on 2/9/18.  6/14/22 minus 
2/9/18 equals 1,586 days (i.e., 4 years, 126 days).  1,586 days plus 6/14/22 equals a 
new deadline of Sat., 10/17/26 (CCE requests 6/14/27 plus possible 2-year 
extension). 

Scenario 2:  This scenario assumes tolling begins when S Bar Ranch filed its first 
reconsideration request with the board on 2/16/18.  6/14/22 minus 2/16/18 equals 
1,579 days (i.e., 4 years, 119 days).  1,579 days plus 6/14/22 equals a new deadline of 
Sat., 10/10/26 (CCE requests 6/14/27 plus possible 2-year extension). 

Scenario 3:  This scenario assumes tolling begins when S Bar Ranch filed its 
petition for judicial review on 5/18/18.  6/14/22 minus 5/18/18 equals 1,488 days (i.e., 
4 years, 28 days).  1,488 days plus 6/14/22 equals a new deadline of Sat., 7/11/26 
(CCE requests 6/14/27 plus possible 2-year extension).  

 

Note regarding Section 2.2: 

Note that when the Board approved the one-time 2-year extension on 2/4/22, it did 
not specify whether such extension was limited to Section 1.1 or also applied to 
Section 2.2.  The timeline above assumes the 2-year extension applied to both 
Section 1.1 and Section 2.2. 
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